VI. Of Righteousness
Iniquity

and

I believe that righteousness is the quality of being equal in
all one’s ways. Conversely, iniquity is the quality of being
unequal in any of one’s ways. Righteousness is the absence of
iniquity in everything one is responsible for. As such,
righteousness is predicated upon the conditions of one’s
existence. Only the LORD God is totally and infinitely
righteous, with all of His creatures tasked with having to
meet the limited righteousness of their established existence.
For man, this originally meant that he was required to meet
one, single test: To not partake, in any way, of the Tree of
the Knowledge of Good and Evil. For angels, this meant they
were to maintain their prescribed station for which they were
created.
The Fall of Man consisted of becoming unequal to the
commandment by transgression, which yielded sin. The fall of
angels consisted of leaving their prescribed station and
rebelling against the LORD God and choosing to follow Lucifer.
The fall of Lucifer consisted of determining that he, in and
of himself, was deserving of the throne of God.
The order of the fall from righteousness consists of first
becoming unequal in one’s heart, and acting upon that
inequality, thus transgressing one’s prescribed station, which
yields sin, which is defined as ‘missing the mark.’ The state
of iniquity colors and alters one’s existence so that one
cannot accurately perceive equity without assistance, and is
unable to determine how to become righteous in and of
themselves. In fact, this distortion of equity requires that
one be made completely new before they can become righteous.
Hence, existence in the state of iniquity means that one
abides in eternal darkness.
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Scriptures
Yet ye say, The way of the Lord is not equal. Hear now, O
house of Israel; Is not my way equal? are not your ways
unequal? When a righteous man turneth away from his
righteousness, and committeth iniquity, and dieth in them; for
his iniquity that he hath done shall he die. Again, when the
wicked man turneth away from his wickedness that he hath
committed, and doeth that which is lawful and right, he shall
save his soul alive. Because he considereth, and turneth away
from all his transgressions that he hath committed, he shall
surely live, he shall not die. Yet saith the house of Israel,
The way of the Lord is not equal. O house of Israel, are not
my ways equal? are not your ways unequal? Therefore I will
judge you, O house of Israel, every one according to his ways,
saith the Lord GOD. Repent, and turn yourselves from all your
transgressions; so iniquity shall not be your ruin. (Ezekiel
18:25-30)The law of truth was in his mouth, and iniquity was
not found in his lips: he walked with me in peace and equity,
and did turn many away from iniquity. (Malachi 2:6)
The righteous shall see it, and rejoice: and all iniquity
shall stop her mouth. (Psalm 107:42)
Thus saith the LORD, Let not the wise man glory in his wisdom,
neither let the mighty man glory in his might, let not the

rich man glory in his riches: But let him that glorieth glory
in this, that he understandeth and knoweth me, that I am the
LORD which exercise lovingkindness, judgment, and
righteousness, in the earth: for in these things I delight,
saith the LORD. (Jeremiah 9:23-24)
The LORD is righteous in all his ways, and holy in all his
works. (Psalm 145:17)
Great is our Lord, and of great power: his understanding is
infinite. (Psalm 147:5)
Again, When a righteous man doth turn from his righteousness,
and commit iniquity, and I lay a stumblingblock before him, he
shall die: because thou hast not given him warning, he shall
die in his sin, and his righteousness which he hath done shall
not be remembered; but his blood will I require at thine hand.
(Ezekiel 3:20)
Therefore, thou son of man, say unto the children of thy
people, The righteousness of the righteous shall not deliver
him in the day of his transgression: as for the wickedness of
the wicked, he shall not fall thereby in the day that he
turneth from his wickedness; neither shall the righteous be
able to live for his righteousness in the day that he sinneth.
(Ezekiel 33:12)
If ye fulfil the royal law according to the scripture, Thou
shalt love thy neighbour as thyself, ye do well: But if ye
have respect to persons, ye commit sin, and are convinced of
the law as transgressors. For whosoever shall keep the whole
law, and yet offend in one point, he is guilty of all. For he
that said, Do not commit adultery, said also, Do not kill. Now
if thou commit no adultery, yet if thou kill, thou art become
a transgressor of the law. (James 2:8-11)
Behold, all souls are mine; as the soul of the father, so also
the soul of the son is mine: the soul that sinneth, it shall
die. (Ezekiel 18:4)

Therefore, O thou son of man, speak unto the house of Israel;
Thus ye speak, saying, If our transgressions and our sins be
upon us, and we pine away in them, how should we then live?
Say unto them, As I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no
pleasure in the death of the wicked; but that the wicked turn
from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways;
for why will ye die, O house of Israel? (Ezekiel 33:10-11)
Though I might also have confidence in the flesh. If any other
man thinketh that he hath whereof he might trust in the flesh,
I more: Circumcised the eighth day, of the stock of Israel, of
the tribe of Benjamin, an Hebrew of the Hebrews; as touching
the law, a Pharisee; Concerning zeal, persecuting the church;
touching the righteousness which is in the law, blameless.
(Philippians 3:4-6)
And the Levites that are gone away far from me, when Israel
went astray, which went astray away from me after their idols;
they shall even bear their iniquity. Yet they shall be
ministers in my sanctuary, having charge at the gates of the
house, and ministering to the house: they shall slay the burnt
offering and the sacrifice for the people, and they shall
stand before them to minister unto them. Because they
ministered unto them before their idols, and caused the house
of Israel to fall into iniquity; therefore have I lifted up
mine hand against them, saith the Lord GOD, and they shall
bear their iniquity. (Ezekiel 44:10-12)
And the LORD God commanded the man, saying, Of every tree of
the garden thou mayest freely eat: But of the tree of the
knowledge of good and evil, thou shalt not eat of it: for in
the day that thou eatest thereof thou shalt surely die.
(Genesis 2:16-17)
Wherefore, as by one man sin entered into the world, and death
by sin; and so death passed upon all men, for that all have
sinned: (For until the law sin was in the world: but sin is
not imputed when there is no law. Nevertheless death reigned

from Adam to Moses, even over them that had not sinned after
the similitude of Adam’s transgression, who is the figure of
him that was to come. (Romans 5:12-14)
And there appeared another wonder in heaven; and behold a
great red dragon, having seven heads and ten horns, and seven
crowns upon his heads. And his tail drew the third part of the
stars of heaven, and did cast them to the earth: and the
dragon stood before the woman which was ready to be delivered,
for to devour her child as soon as it was born. (Revelation
12:3-4)
And the angels which kept not their first estate, but left
their own habitation, he hath reserved in everlasting chains
under darkness unto the judgment of the great day. (Jude 1:6)
For if God spared not the angels that sinned, but cast them
down to hell, and delivered them into chains of darkness, to
be reserved unto judgment; . . . (II Peter 2:4)
How art thou fallen from heaven, O Lucifer, son of the
morning! how art thou cut down to the ground, which didst
weaken the nations! For thou hast said in thine heart, I will
ascend into heaven, I will exalt my throne above the stars of
God: I will sit also upon the mount of the congregation, in
the sides of the north: I will ascend above the heights of the
clouds; I will be like the most High. (Isaiah 14:12-14)
Thou art the anointed cherub that covereth; and I have set
thee so: thou wast upon the holy mountain of God; thou hast
walked up and down in the midst of the stones of fire. Thou
wast perfect in thy ways from the day that thou wast created,
till iniquity was found in thee. By the multitude of thy
merchandise they have filled the midst of thee with violence,
and thou hast sinned: therefore I will cast thee as profane
out of the mountain of God: and I will destroy thee, O
covering cherub, from the midst of the stones of fire. Thine
heart was lifted up because of thy beauty, thou hast corrupted

thy wisdom by reason of thy brightness: I will cast thee to
the ground, I will lay thee before kings, that they may behold
thee. Thou hast defiled thy sanctuaries by the multitude of
thine iniquities, by the iniquity of thy traffick; therefore
will I bring forth a fire from the midst of thee, it shall
devour thee, and I will bring thee to ashes upon the earth in
the sight of all them that behold thee. All they that know
thee among the people shall be astonished at thee: thou shalt
be a terror, and never shalt thou be any more. (Ezekiel
28:14-19)
And the woman said unto the serpent, We may eat of the fruit
of the trees of the garden: But of the fruit of the tree which
is in the midst of the garden, God hath said, Ye shall not eat
of it, neither shall ye touch it, lest ye die. And the serpent
said unto the woman, Ye shall not surely die: For God doth
know that in the day ye eat thereof, then your eyes shall be
opened, and ye shall be as gods, knowing good and evil. And
when the woman saw that the tree was good for food, and that
it was pleasant to the eyes, and a tree to be desired to make
one wise, she took of the fruit thereof, and did eat, and gave
also unto her husband with her; and he did eat. (Genesis
3:2-6)
Woe unto you, scribes and Pharisees, hypocrites! for ye make
clean the outside of the cup and of the platter, but within
they are full of extortion and excess. Thou blind Pharisee,
cleanse first that which is within the cup and platter, that
the outside of them may be clean also. Woe unto you, scribes
and Pharisees, hypocrites! for ye are like unto whited
sepulchres, which indeed appear beautiful outward, but are
within full of dead men’s bones, and of all uncleanness. Even
so ye also outwardly appear righteous unto men, but within ye
are full of hypocrisy and iniquity. (Matthew 23:25-28)
And I will cleanse them from all their iniquity, whereby they
have sinned against me; and I will pardon all their
iniquities, whereby they have sinned, and whereby they have

transgressed against me. (Jeremiah 33:8)
I acknowledged my sin unto thee, and mine iniquity have I not
hid. I said, I will confess my transgressions unto the LORD;
and thou forgavest the iniquity of my sin. Selah. (Psalm 32:5)
How many are mine iniquities and sins? make me to know my
transgression and my sin. (Job 13:23)
Behold, the LORD’S hand is not shortened, that it cannot save;
neither his ear heavy, that it cannot hear: But your
iniquities have separated between you and your God, and your
sins have hid his face from you, that he will not hear. For
your hands are defiled with blood, and your fingers with
iniquity; your lips have spoken lies, your tongue hath
muttered perverseness. None calleth for justice, nor any
pleadeth for truth: they trust in vanity, and speak lies; they
conceive mischief, and bring forth iniquity. They hatch
cockatrice’ eggs, and weave the spider’s web: he that eateth
of their eggs dieth, and that which is crushed breaketh out
into a viper. Their webs shall not become garments, neither
shall they cover themselves with their works: their works are
works of iniquity, and the act of violence is in their hands.
Their feet run to evil, and they make haste to shed innocent
blood: their thoughts are thoughts of iniquity; wasting and
destruction are in their paths. The way of peace they know
not; and there is no judgment in their goings: they have made
them crooked paths: whosoever goeth therein shall not know
peace. Therefore is judgment far from us, neither doth justice
overtake us: we wait for light, but behold obscurity; for
brightness, but we walk in darkness. We grope for the wall
like the blind, and we grope as if we had no eyes: we stumble
at noonday as in the night; we are in desolate places as dead
men. We roar all like bears, and mourn sore like doves: we
look for judgment, but there is none; for salvation, but it is
far off from us. For our transgressions are multiplied before
thee, and our sins testify against us: for our transgressions
are with us; and as for our iniquities, we know them; In

transgressing and lying against the LORD, and departing away
from our God, speaking oppression and revolt, conceiving and
uttering from the heart words of falsehood. And judgment is
turned away backward, and justice standeth afar off: for truth
is fallen in the street, and equity cannot enter. (Isaiah
59:1-14)
Ye hypocrites, well did Esaias prophesy of you, saying, This
people draweth nigh unto me with their mouth, and honoureth me
with their lips; but their heart is far from me. But in vain
they do worship me, teaching for doctrines the commandments of
men. And he called the multitude, and said unto them, Hear,
and understand: Not that which goeth into the mouth defileth a
man; but that which cometh out of the mouth, this defileth a
man. Then came his disciples, and said unto him, Knowest thou
that the Pharisees were offended, after they heard this
saying? But he answered and said, Every plant, which my
heavenly Father hath not planted, shall be rooted up. Let them
alone: they be blind leaders of the blind. And if the blind
lead the blind, both shall fall into the ditch. Then answered
Peter and said unto him, Declare unto us this parable. And
Jesus said, Are ye also yet without understanding? Do not ye
yet understand, that whatsoever entereth in at the mouth goeth
into the belly, and is cast out into the draught? But those
things which proceed out of the mouth come forth from the
heart; and they defile the man. For out of the heart proceed
evil thoughts, murders, adulteries, fornications, thefts,
false witness, blasphemies: These are the things which defile
a man: but to eat with unwashen hands defileth not a man.
(Matthew 15:7-20)
As it is written, There is none righteous, no, not one: There
is none that understandeth, there is none that seeketh after
God. They are all gone out of the way, they are together
become unprofitable; there is none that doeth good, no, not
one. Their throat is an open sepulchre; with their tongues
they have used deceit; the poison of asps is under their lips:

Whose mouth is full of cursing and bitterness: Their feet are
swift to shed blood: Destruction and misery are in their ways:
And the way of peace have they not known: There is no fear of
God before their eyes. Now we know that what things soever the
law saith, it saith to them who are under the law: that every
mouth may be stopped, and all the world may become guilty
before God. Therefore by the deeds of the law there shall no
flesh be justified in his sight: for by the law is the
knowledge of sin. (Romans 3:10-20)
Now faith is the substance of things hoped for, the evidence
of things not seen. For by it the elders obtained a good
report. Through faith we understand that the worlds were
framed by the word of God, so that things which are seen were
not made of things which do appear. By faith Abel offered unto
God a more excellent sacrifice than Cain, by which he obtained
witness that he was righteous, God testifying of his gifts:
and by it he being dead yet speaketh. By faith Enoch was
translated that he should not see death; and was not found,
because God had translated him: for before his translation he
had this testimony, that he pleased God. But without faith it
is impossible to please him: for he that cometh to God must
believe that he is, and that he is a rewarder of them that
diligently seek him. (Hebrews 11:1-6)
Jesus answered and said unto him, Verily, verily, I say unto
thee, Except a man be born again, he cannot see the kingdom of
God. Nicodemus saith unto him, How can a man be born when he
is old? can he enter the second time into his mother’s womb,
and be born? Jesus answered, Verily, verily, I say unto thee,
Except a man be born of water and of the Spirit, he cannot
enter into the kingdom of God. That which is born of the flesh
is flesh; and that which is born of the Spirit is spirit.
Marvel not that I said unto thee, Ye must be born again. The
wind bloweth where it listeth, and thou hearest the sound
thereof, but canst not tell whence it cometh, and whither it
goeth: so is every one that is born of the Spirit. (John

3:3-8)
God forbid. How shall we, that are dead to sin, live any
longer therein? Know ye not, that so many of us as were
baptized into Jesus Christ were baptized into his death?
Therefore we are buried with him by baptism into death: that
like as Christ was raised up from the dead by the glory of the
Father, even so we also should walk in newness of life. For if
we have been planted together in the likeness of his death, we
shall be also in the likeness of his resurrection: Knowing
this, that our old man is crucified with him, that the body of
sin might be destroyed, that henceforth we should not serve
sin. For he that is dead is freed from sin. (Romans 6:2-7)
For there are certain men crept in unawares, who were before
of old ordained to this condemnation, ungodly men, turning the
grace of our God into lasciviousness, and denying the only
Lord God, and our Lord Jesus Christ. I will therefore put you
in remembrance, though ye once knew this, how that the Lord,
having saved the people out of the land of Egypt, afterward
destroyed them that believed not. And the angels which kept
not their first estate, but left their own habitation, he hath
reserved in everlasting chains under darkness unto the
judgment of the great day. Even as Sodom and Gomorrha, and the
cities about them in like manner, giving themselves over to
fornication, and going after strange flesh, are set forth for
an example, suffering the vengeance of eternal fire. Likewise
also these filthy dreamers defile the flesh, despise dominion,
and speak evil of dignities. Yet Michael the archangel, when
contending with the devil he disputed about the body of Moses,
durst not bring against him a railing accusation, but said,
The Lord rebuke thee. But these speak evil of those things
which they know not: but what they know naturally, as brute
beasts, in those things they corrupt themselves. Woe unto
them! for they have gone in the way of Cain, and ran greedily
after the error of Balaam for reward, and perished in the
gainsaying of Core. These are spots in your feasts of charity,

when they feast with you, feeding themselves without fear:
clouds they are without water, carried about of winds; trees
whose fruit withereth, without fruit, twice dead, plucked up
by the roots; Raging waves of the sea, foaming out their own
shame; wandering stars, to whom is reserved the blackness of
darkness for ever. (Jude 1:4-13)

